(Approved by the City Council on 11 September 2001)

APPENDIX 9

HOUSING BEST VALUE WORKING GROUP

TUESDAY 4 SEPTEMBER 2001 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Farmer, Hodgson B, Mrs Prest and Wilson (as substitute for Councillor Boaden).

ALSO

PRESENT:

Mr A Slater, Mr J Hughes, Mr S Parnaby, Mr D O’Brien, Mr J Shires, Mr A Pateman and Mrs M Durham. 

HBV.22/01
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Boaden, Ms S Graham, Ms K Hook and Mr J Little. 

HBV.23/01
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman welcomed Members to the last meeting of the Working Group prior to the introduction of the new political structures.  She also welcomed to the meeting Mr Sean Parnaby, Assistant Manager – Repairs and Improvements.

HBV.24/01
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 11 July 2001 were agreed as a correct record.

HBV.25/01
*BEST VALUE REVIEW - EMPTY PROPERTY MANAGEMENT – PROGRESS REPORT

Mr Slater commented that issues had been raised at the last meeting of the Working Group concerning progress with the review.  Changes were subsequently made, as a result of which Mr Parnaby had been working on the review, bringing with him extensive experience and expert knowledge of empty property management processes.   A revised Project Plan and notes of Members’ discussions at a meeting held on 26 July 2001 had also been circulated.

Mr Parnaby presented report H.91/01 providing an update on progress made with the Best Value Review of Empty Property Management.  He outlined action taken to date, which included consultation with the Surveyors directly involved, the establishment of a Working Group to address inconsistencies in standards and procedure which included representatives from the Works Department, and the distribution of five different questionnaires to various groups of people to establish their views of the service and identify any issues or concerns.  Not surprisingly, concerns expressed included the standard of cleanliness and decoration of properties, together with garden maintenance and work was ongoing to address the same. The results of the questionnaires were being collated into summary reports and their findings would be included in the final review.

At present no clear strategy existed to address the issue of security of empty properties.    Such properties were currently boarded up and cost effective alternatives required to be investigated e.g. the putting up of net curtains and/or installation of black box alarm systems. 

Mr Parnaby indicated that, from the above process, a revised procedure and new standard documents had been introduced as from 3 September 2001, and drew Members attention to the draft documentation at Appendices 1 and 2 to his report.  The documentation was now produced on yellow paper to make it easily distinguishable from that used previously.

The challenge process had examined the working practices and issues raised during the consultation process.  In addition, cost elements of the new standards were being investigated and market tested with a view to securing value for money.

Mr Scott Harrington, the external challenger, was in the process of collating data information and was examining the current and future system of work.  His draft report was expected next week.  The compare and compete aspects of the review were progressing with questionnaires being sent to other housing providers.  The Chartered Institute of Housing database was being used to compare policies and procedures for both Local Authorities and Housing Associations.

Mr Parnaby commented that Officers had made significant progress in fulfilling the requirements of the Best Value Review and the draft revised review was in the process of being finalised and should be completed by mid‑September.  A copy of the current Action Plan was attached at Appendix 3 to the report.

In considering the matter, Members questioned the differences in procedure between York (a beacon Council) and the City Council and requested updates in respect of the key issues for further investigation outlined in the Members’ discussion note.

In response, Mr Parnaby commented that in drawing comparisons between York City Council and Carlisle City Council account required to be taken of the background, rather than just the work involved.  York had undertaken large‑scale investment in its stock over a long period of time and had received assistance to do so, whereas Carlisle was not in that position.  Mr Hughes added that he had visited York earlier in the year and the issue of demand was key.   There was a very high demand for properties in York, compared to low demand here in Carlisle.  In addition, York did not employ qualified Surveyors, nor did they undertake gas/electricity safety checks.

The current position with regard to the key issues for further investigation was:

1.
Who estimated the cost of the void work on a property?  What was the level of accuracy of those estimates?  What were the main reasons for actual cost being higher than estimated?



See no 4 below.

2.
Investigate the value/timescale basis for setting deadlines for completion of repairs.  Could a more accurate method be devised?


Historically dealines for the completion of repair work had been based on price as a consequence of which it was often difficult for the contractor to perform.   Examples of good practice from Authorities such as Ipswich City Council showed that completion dates should be based on work content, rather than the value of the work.  That thinking had been reflected in the new minimum standard document.


In addition, and with the agreement of the Works Department, empty properties were now categorised as Standard, Minor or Major works, stating clearly the completion dates for each.

3.
Why did repairs to void properties cost so much and take so long to complete?


The differences between York and the City Council were as stated above.   It may also be worth contacting Allerdale Borough Council and Home Housing Association to look at their procedures by way of comparison.

4.
What were the key factors dictating the client/contractor relationship and what could be done to overcome them?


The existing Schedule of Rates was perceived to be a hindrance to the way in which the Council dealt with empty properties and was the most contentious issue in the client/contractor relationship.  Improved products e.g. the National Federation Schedule of Rates were now on the market and a demonstration had been arranged for 5 September 2001.  The views of the contractor had been sought and proved invaluable throughout the review process.

5.
Were maintenance checks, particularly with regard to gas certificates and rewiring, done as standard or only when needed?


The issue of rewiring had been addressed and clarified for the Surveyors and the question of gas commissioning was currently under investigation.  A procedure document had been written and would be released to staff as soon as the relevant procedures were in place.

6.
A review of policies and procedures was recommended.


See new Empty Property Procedure and minimum standard documents.

7.
Consideration should be given to a new procedure for dealing with minor external repairs which had an effect on the surrounding neighbourhood and tenants’ perceptions of the Council.


One of the biggest culture changes was the ability to “sell” properties to tenants and work was ongoing to improve their perception of the Council.

8.
Quality issues with certain repairs and maintenance works should be investigated and addressed in conjunction with the contractor.


The issue of quality, with regard to work undertaken and products used, was being investigated.  The Surveyors and the Works Department were keen to ensure high standards and the Senior Surveyor carried out follow‑up quality checks.

Members wished to place on record their appreciation of the considerable amount of hard work undertaken by Officers and, in particular, those actions which had been implemented ahead of the Review.  The Chairman also thanked Members of all political Groups, together with the Political Assistants for their input.

RESOLVED – (1) That the content of the report be noted.

(2) That the Housing Best Value Working Group welcomed the work undertaken and the new procedures implemented by Officers ahead of the final review.

(3) That copies of the final report be issued to Members of the Working Group and Political Group Assistants prior to it being signed off.

(4)  That the Director of Housing provide the Portfolio Holder for Health and Wellbeing with an update on issues raised.

[The meeting ended at 3.10 pm]

